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Schedule 1: Statement of Cultural Heritage Value or Interest: 28 Norfolk Street 

The subject property is worthy of designation under Part IV, Section 29 of the 

Ontario Heritage Act because it meets seven of the nine prescribed criteria for 

determining cultural heritage value or interest, according to Ontario Regulation 

9/06 as amended by Ontario Regulation 569/22. The heritage attributes of 28 

Norfolk Street display: design/physical, historical/associative, and contextual value. 

The subject property meets Criterion 1, being of design or physical value, because 

it is a rare and representative example of the Second Empire style of Institutional 

architecture in the City of Guelph. It is also one of very few extant stone schools in 

the City of Guelph. 

The subject property meets criterion 4 because it has direct associations with the 

history of Catholic education in the City of Guelph, specifically the provision of 

education by the Sisters of Loretto. 

The subject property meets Criterion 5 because it yields information that 

contributes to an understanding of the Guelph Catholic community and the 

development of the Catholic school system in Guelph. 

The subject property meets Criterion 6 because it reflects the works of John Hall Jr. 

and William Mahoney, two significant Guelph-based architects. The building 

represents one of Hall’s last institutional commissions, and one of Mahoney’s first.  

The subject property meets Criterion 7 because the property is important in 

defining the character of the Cork streetscape and Catholic Hill Cultural Heritage 

Landscape.  

The subject property meets Criterion 8 because the property is functionally, 

visually, and historically linked to the Catholic Hill Cultural Heritage Landscape.  

The subject property meets Criterion 9 because the property is a highly visible and 

prominent landmark for the Guelph community. The school is located at the apex of 

Cork Street on Catholic Hill and can be viewed from as far away as Wyndham 

Street.  

 


